






































































































APPROVED  November 14, 2012 

TRANSPORTATION AND PARKING COMMISSION 
Minutes 

September 12, 2012, 7:00 p.m. 
 

Council Chambers - Village Hall 
801 Burlington Avenue, Downers Grove 

 
 
Chairman Stuebner called to order the September 12, 2012 meeting of the Transportation and 
Parking Commission at 7:00 p.m.   
 
Chairman Stuebner reminded the public that the commission was a recommending body to the 
Village Council and stated the minutes were being recorded on village-owned equipment for 
transcription purposes. 
 
Roll call followed and a quorum was established. 
  
ROLL CALL: 
 
Present: Chairman Stuebner, Commissioners Cronin, Saricks, Schiller, Van Anne, 

Vlcek, Wrobel  
 
Absent: Commissioners Ms. Loehman 
 
Staff Present: Mr. Dorin Fera, Transportation Division Manager; Mr. Timothy Sembach, Police 

Parking Supervisor 
 
Visitors: Environmental Concerns Commission Members:  Justine Hung, 3217 Venard 

Road; Justin Simmer, 3944 Sterling; James Cavallo, 6943 Valley View Dr.; Liz 
Pelloso, 4938 Stanley; Joe Sterner, 1430 62nd Street; and Jim Speta, 
6813 Valley View Dr.; Residents Ken Lerner, 4933 Whiffen Place; Gordon 
Goodman, 5834 Middaugh; Mr. Thoman, 1109 61st Street; and David Schulz, 
5509 Washington 

 
The commissioners and public recited the Pledge of Allegiance.  A quick review of the meeting’s 
protocol followed.  
 
APPROVAL OF JULY 11, 2012 MINUTES  
 
Corrections were noted on Page 2, third paragraph, second sentence, relating to “lanes will be 
narrowed to one and one-twelfth feet wide.”  Mr. Schiller suggested that staff review the lane 
size.  On Page 2, third paragraph from the bottom, second sentence, “eliminated students to 
look both ways” should be revised to read “the need for students to look both ways.”  On 
Page 4, No. 2 under File #13-12, fourth sentence, “commuters possibly parking which was 
causing ‘unbalance’ to the residents”, it was suggested to use better verbiage for the word 
“unbalance”.  Mr. Wrobel also noted that the start time for the meeting on staff’s cover page 
was incorrect and should reflect “6:30 PM.” He stated that he and Mr. Cronin were reflected as 
being “late” when in fact, they were not.  He asked that his remark at the end of the meeting 
(prior to adjournment) state that he and Mr. Cronin did arrive on time but that the meeting 
started earlier to allow the Blodgett residents to view exhibits.   
 
Staff concurred but explained that there was a requirement by IDOT to start the meeting earlier 
(6:30 PM), and residents and commissioners were so notified to arrive at 6:30 PM.  However, 
due to the unique meeting format that was followed, staff agreed to make the correction 
showing that the commissioners were on time. 
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The July 11, 2012 minutes, with amendments, were approved on motion by Mr. Schiller, 
seconded by Mr. Saricks.  Motion carried by voice vote of 6-0-1; Abstain: Mr. Stuebner. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS  
 
Chairman Stuebner invited the public to speak on non-agenda items.  No public comments 
were received.   
 
Transportation Division Manager Dorin Fera welcomed and introduced members of the 
Environmental Concerns Commission. 
 
1.  File #14-12  Bike/Ped Update Plan – Existing Conditions Report.  Mr. Dorin Fera 
reviewed a brief history of the project to date  He introduced consultant, Ms. Stacey Meekins, 
with Sam Schwartz Engineering. 
 
Ms. Meekins briefly reviewed her firm’s background.  She shared a PowerPoint presentation 
which discussed the goals of the bike plan, i.e., for the village to become bike friendly; to focus 
on accessibility in the village; to improve the pedestrian experience; and to improvement the 
village’s competitiveness.  She touched upon the various outreach steps taken to receive citizen 
input.  The results included strong support for bike lanes on major streets and less intense bike 
routes on local streets; street crossings were major barriers for bikes and pedestrians (i.e., 
some roads are state or county); and bike parking would be needed in the downtown area.  
Further data from the proposal followed.  Ms. Meekins referenced the Existing Condition Report 
in commissioners’ packets as well as the draft Pedestrian Infrastructure Report which was still 
under staff review.   
 
She invited commissioners to attend a bike tour on Saturday, September 15, 2012, following 
Coffee with the Council at 10:00 a.m.  Eventually, Ms. Meekins stated that draft 
recommendations will be forwarded to staff and the Steering Committee for review with a public 
meeting in October, 2012 with comments taken from that meeting incorporated into a final plan. 
 
Asked if the bike plan would be linked with the county’s bike plan for recreational purposes and 
for safety, Ms. Meekins mentioned that from the outreach portion of the project, many 
comments were made that connections to the existing paths were difficult, and would be 
addressed in the bike plan.   
 
Per a question regarding funding for the bike lanes/paths, etc., Mr. Fera stated he did not know 
the plan for next year’s funding, but was certain there would be some funding for the project.  
He expected to know more next month.  Chairman Stuebner found it difficult to provide funding 
for such project when real traffic and safety issues already existed in the village and the 
commission did not receive funding those traffic issues.  
 
Asked if the Village’s sidewalk plan was incorporated into the bike plan, Ms. Meekins confirmed 
it was.  Referring to the bike map from 2000 and the barriers between the northern and southern 
part of the village, Mr. Saricks asked if there were plans to have connections over or under the 
railroad tracks, wherein Ms. Meekins stated that the Village was limited in what it could do with 
connections over the tracks.  Mr. Fera, referring to the 2000 plan, did recall that a crossing was  
proposed near Lee Avenue and stated the intent was to make a north/south connection in the 
plan, but realistically it is probably many years away.    
 
Chairman Stuebner invited the public to speak. 
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Ms. Liz Pelloso, 4938 Stanley Street, Environmental Concerns Commissioner, mentioned that, 
as a  commuter, she has seen pedestrian and traffic conflict at the Washington Street and 
Burlington crossing (north side of tracks) due to there being no crosswalk.  Pedestrians walk 
everywhere.  At other downtown signalized locations regarding the pedestrian crosswalk signs, 
she stated she has noticed that they never turn to “Walk”, or, they change with very little time to 
walk in the crosswalk.   
 
On this topic, Ms. Meekins pointed out that there were some crosswalks the Village did not 
have control over and were controlled by BNSF.  However, both crosswalks would be 
addressed in the plan. For informational purposes, she said count-down signals are now 
required federally whenever older signals were replaced.   
 
Mr. Jim Cavallo, 6943 Valley View Drive, Environmental Concerns Commissioner, asked if 
there was an opportunity to reduce the number of vehicle trips when more bike routes were 
created near train stations, wherein Ms. Meekins believed there was, pointing out what some of 
the surveyed people were saying, for instance, on walking or biking to parks if there were better 
routes.  Mr. Cavallo suggested including the conversion of car tips to bike trips as a goal in the 
bike plan.  Lastly, Mr. Cavallo asked if there were opportunities for shared bicycles, similar to 
shared cars used in the city of Chicago.   
 
Comments followed that Argonne National Labs used shared bicycles on its campus to reduce 
vehicular traffic on-site.   
 
Mr. Jim Speta, 6813 Valley View Drive, Environmental Concerns Commissioner, thanked the 
Parking and Traffic Commission for working on this project.  He summarized his observations of 
riding his bike around McCullough Park recently, wherein he found the sidewalks very busy and 
had to move to the street.  Given that he rides for fitness and fun, he was not interested in bike 
riding to the Metra station.  He encouraged better connectivity and discussed the advantages of 
having painted bike lanes versus bike trail signs every two blocks on 59th Street.   
 
Mr. Dave Schulz, 5509 Washington Street, commended the commissioners on this project, as 
he bikes approximately 1,000 miles a year, and believed the activity should be promoted for the 
health and welfare of the citizens.  He reiterated that some of the signage for bikes does go 
unnoticed by drivers.  He supported separate bike lanes or off-street bike paths.  He also 
believed enforcing the mid-block crosswalks was necessary and educating the public too.   
 
Mr. Jim Speta, 6813 Valley View Drive, added that as a member of the DuPage Railroad Safety 
Council, he recalled there was a new underpass installed in LaGrange for students to cross the 
tracks.  Another underpass was also installed in Winfield.  Mr. Speta pointed out that the 
railroads and the ICC will put funding towards underpasses.  He invited the TAP commissioners 
to attend a “Safety is Good Business” seminar at McDonalds University on October 11, 2012, 
starting at 8:00 a.m.   
 
Mr. Saricks referenced a publication entitled “TR News May-June 2012, published by 
Transportation Research Board” which dealt with pedestrian and bike activities in communities 
and believed the information in it was very useful.  He asked that staff copy portions of the 
report and make it available to the Environmental Concerns Commission and to the TAP 
commissioners.  Staff agreed to do so and forward materials to the Commissioners at the next 
meeting. 
 
Chairman Stuebner, again, while he supported the plan, reiterated the funding concerns in the 
village and the fact that certain projects have come before this commission that still have not 
been funded by council.  On that note, Mr. Wrobel noted that upcoming village council budget 
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hearings were taking place and he suggested that the commission draft a letter voicing its 
concerns and to ask the council to incorporate some funding into its 2013 budget.   
 
Ms. Van Anne believed two different topics were being discussed at this time.  She was 
supportive to get an implementation plan in place so that at some point when the funding was 
available, the plan would materialize.  Ms. Van Anne stated it was a basically saying the village 
was committed to the plan when the funding becomes available.  Mr. Cronin agreed the project 
was already funded. 
 
MR. CRONIN MADE A MOTION TO APPROVE THE DRAFT EXISTING CONDITIONS 
BIKE/PEDESTRIAN REPORT, AS PRESENTED.  
 
MS. VAN ANNE SECONDED THE MOTION.   
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0. 
 
 
2.  File # 15-12  Belmont Road – Parking and Operational Changes. Mr. Fera discussed that 
a number of changes were occurring with regard to this project.  He referenced the changes 
within the document (following Exhibit 1) and was seeking approval of the changes listed.  He 
noted many of the changes were caused by the Metra/BNSF grade separation project. 
 
Mr. Wrobel commended village staff, the railroad, and all entities involved in this project and 
suggested approving the request in order not to hold up the project.   
 
Mr. Saricks asked for clarification of Exhibit 1 regarding turn restrictions and the need for a 
second stop sign (location No. 3), wherein Mr. Fera explained that due to the poor sight 
distance at location No. 3, when exiting, the second stop sign was necessary.  Lot J off Haddow 
Ave, because of its design only allows an exit to the east and not to the west.   
 
MR. SARICKS MADE A MOTION THAT THE PARKING AND TRANSPORTATION  
COMMISSION FORWARD A POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO THE VILLAGE COUNCIL 
THAT THE FOLLOWING PROPOSED PARKING AND OPERATIONAL CHANGES, AS 
DESCRIBED BE IMPLEMENTED: 

• INSTALL ALL-WAY STOP CONTROL AT WARREN AVE/WEST LOOP RAMP 
INTERSECTION; 

• INSTALL 2-WAY STOP CONTROL AT BURLINGTON AVE/EAST LOOP RAMP 
INTERSECTION, WITH EASTBOUND TRAFFIC UNCONTROLLED; 

• INCORPORATE THE NEW ON-STREET PARKING AREA ALONG THE SOUTH SIDE 
OF WARREN AVENUE, BETWEEN BELMONT ROAD AND PERSHING AVENUE 
INTO EXISTING VILLAGE LOT G; 

• DESIGNATE GROVE SHUTTLE PARKING ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF BURLINGTON 
AVENUE, IMMEDIATELY WEST OF THE WEST LOOP RAMP INTERSECTION, FOR 
PM PICK-UP OPERATIONS; 

• DESIGNATE GROVE SHUTTLE PARKING ON THE SOUTHWEST SIDE OF THE 
TRAIN STATION, FOR AM DROP-OFF OPERATIONS; 

• INSTALL TURN RESTRICTIONS FROM VILLAGE LOT J, PROHIBITING LEFT 
TURNS TO WESTBOUND HADDOW AVENUE; 

• INSTALL TURN RESTRICTIONS FROM NORTHBOUND BELMONT ROAD ONTO 
WEST LOOP RAMP; AND 

• REMOVE 12-HOUR PARKING METER ZONE ALONG SOUTH SIDE OF 
BURLINGTON AVE, BETWEEN WALNUT AND CHASE AVE, AND BETWEEN 
BELMONT ROAD TO PERSHING ROAD. 
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MR. WROBEL SECONDED THE MOTION. 
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0.   
 
 
3.  File #  16-12  Parking Deck – Parking Revisions.  Mr. Fera reported that the changes 
being proposed came from internal staff discussions and from recommendations from the 
Village’s 2011 Downtown Parking Study.  The largest change was the installation of the 
motorcycle parking in the deck.  Regarding the spaces on Level 5 (Lot S) of the deck, Mr. Fera 
reminded commissioners that the spaces were used for commuters and during prior times for 
construction work, storage of vehicles, etc.  However, over the years, users of Lot S were not 
renewing their permits.  What started out as 100 users, are now reduced to 37 permit users.  
Ultimately, Mr. Fera stated the Village is proposing to make Lot S a daily fee parking space 
because the spaces could be filled and the village could manage the spaces easily.  The other 
change was to open Level 5 at 5:00 a.m. like the other levels in the Deck. 
 
Per a question, staff explained that the parking space numbers could decrease at any time and 
that commuters will sometimes use a different lot.  But Mr. Fera also recalled that this 
Commission did discuss placing commuters at the Fairview lot because it was not used much.  
Asked why not the Belmont lot, Mr. Fera stated the Belmont lot was already filling up and the 
newly constructed spaces were indeed used.  Mr. Fera emphasized the goal was to phase out 
permit parking and move the Lot S parkers to Fairview in a systematic way.  Asked if it would 
make sense to run buses between Fairview and downtown, Mr. Fera explained the option was 
looked at but the issue was getting the buses to run across the tracks, plus there is a shortage 
of available buses for this type of service.  Mr. Fera described the challenges that came with 
that option and the upgrades that would have to be made for the option.  
 
A brief explanation followed on what was considered “dead” space in the parking deck.  As far 
as a time limit for the new motorcycle parking spaces in the deck, Mr. Fera stated the spaces, 
for now, were unlimited but were not overnight.  
 
MR. SCHILLER MADE A MOTION THAT THE TRANSPORTATION & PARKING 
COMMISSION FORWARD A POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO THE VILLAGE COUNCIL 
FOR THE FOLLOWING CHANGES TO BE IMPLEMENTED: 

• REDUCE THE NUMBER OF DEDICATED LOT S PERMIT SPACES, FROM 100 TO 40 
SPACES; 

• REMOVE THE PURCHASE OF PERMIT REQUIREMENT PRIOR TO 8:00 A.M.; 
• DESIGNATE SEVENTEEN (17) MOTORCYCLE SPACES IN DECK; 
• CONVERT SEVEN (7) MOTORCYCLE SPACES ON FOREST AVE TO 3-HOUR 

SPACES; 
• DESIGNATE DAILY FEE PARKING ON LEVEL 5, BEGINNING AT 5:00 A.M.;  
• ELIMINATE LOT S PERMITS THROUGH ATTRITION AS ALTERNATE LOT 

LOCATIONS BECOME AVAILABLE. 
 

MR. SARICKS SECONDED THE MOTION.   
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0.   
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4.  File # 17-12  School Walking Route Maps 2012-2013.  Chairman Stuebner clarified that 
the way the village’s ordinance was written, the walking maps have to be approved by the TAP 
Commission.  However, he asked that a motion be made on this matter to move the maps 
forward but that the ordinance be revised so that the maps do not have to be approved by this 
commission.   
 
MR. SCHILLER MADE A MOTION THAT THE TRANSPORTATION & PARKING 
COMMISSION FORWARD A POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO THE VILLAGE MANAGER 
AND THAT THE FOLLOWING BE IMPLEMENTED: 

• APPROVE THE PROPOSED 2012-13 DISTRICT 58 SCHOOL WALKING ROUTE 
MAPS, AS PRESENTED, FOR DISTRIBUTION TO THE DISTRICT. 

MR. SARICKS SECONDED THE MOTION.  
 
MOTION CARRIED BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0.   
 
Comments followed that if the school district and the PTA believed the maps were the best 
walking maps for the students, then why was the Transportation & Parking Commission 
reviewing them?   
 
MR. SCHILLER MADE A MOTION TO REMOVE THE TRANSPORTATION & PARKING 
COMMISSION FROM THE POLICY PROCESS OF REVIEWING THE SCHOOL WALKING 
ROUTE MAPS FOR THE VILLAGE.  THE PROCESS IS NOT INCLUSIVE AND THE 
COMMISSION DOES NOT HAVE ANY KNOWLEDGE OF HOW TO INTERPRET OR 
SUGGEST WALKING DIRECTIONS FOR THE DISTRICT.  IT IS AGREED THAT THE 
VILLAGE STAFF AND DISTRICT 58 CAN COME UP WITH THE MOST FEASIBLE ROUTES 
WITHOUT THE TAP COMMISSION INTERVENTION.    
 
MR. SARICKS SECONDED THE MOTION.   
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0.   
 
 
5.  File # 18-12   North High School – On-Street Parking Changes.  Mr. Fera explained to 
the commissioners that the high school was working on some changes it wanted to complete by 
the end of November, 2012, specifically on the Saratoga side of the football field.  He updated 
the commissioners on those parking changes.   
 
In reviewing the commission’s recommendation for the all-way STOP sign at Prince and Grant 
Streets, Mr. Fera noted that such recommendation did not make it into the Village’s ordinance, 
so the item was being re-introduced to be added into the ordinance.  North High School stated 
that it had no need to close Prince and Grant Streets between 3:00 and 4:00 PM, since the bus 
issue was resolved.  Staff agrees with this change.  Regarding the change to install “No 
Parking, Stopping, and Standing” signs on Saratoga Avenue between Grant and Sherman, Mr. 
Fera stated this change was being introduced this year but he felt it may be revised next year 
after seeing this change in operation. Mr. Fera believed that if a driver was coming from the 
east there was no place to drop off a student on the west side.  He will speak to the North High 
School leaders about this.  His suggestion, rather than having a drop-off at Prince, is to consider 
a drop-off north along Saratoga, or possibly on Sherman Avenue.   
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Chairman Stuebner voiced concerns about staff’s signage recommendation of a No Parking or 
Standing sign, since there was no parking anyway due to the park district using Herrick Park for 
young children’s soccer games which occurred after 3:30 p.m.  Other ideas were suggested, but 
Mr. Fera said one problem with Saratoga Ave is that the street carries about 3,000 vehicles and 
can be congested during certain hours.  After being informed that Herrick School soccer 
practices and games were after 4:00 p.m. and on Saturdays, Mr. Fera agreed parking on the 
west side of Saratoga was not an issue.   
 
Asked if Mr. Fera wanted to table this matter in order to obtain more information, he believed 
many of the proposed operational changes around North High School were appropriate at this 
time. However, he suggested removing the 4th bullet point from his recommendation and voting 
on the remaining bullets.  Commissioners then agreed to remove the 4th and 5th bullet points; 
staff was agreeable to that change.   
 
MR. SCHILLER MADE A MOTION THAT THE TRAFFIC & PARKING COMMISSION 
FORWARD A POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO THE VILLAGE COUNCIL THAT THE 
FOLLOWING BE IMPLEMENTED: 
 

• UPDATE THE INTERSECTION OF PRINCE STREET AND GRANT STREET TO AN 
ALL-WAY STOP CONDITION; 

• ELIMINATE THE BUS LOADING ZONE ALONG THE EAST SIDE OF PRINCE STREET, 
SOUTH OF GRANT STREET; 

• ELIMINATE THE ROAD CLOSURE OF PRINCE STREET AND GRANT STREET, 
DURING THE 3:00 – 4:00 PM HOUR; AND 

• DESIGNATE A NEW MID-BLOCK SCHOOL CROSSING ON SARATOGA AVENUE, 
NORTH OF THE WEST PARKING LOT, WITH MID-BLOCK PEDESTRIAN CROSSING 
IN STREET SIGNAGE. 

MR. WROBEL SECONDED THE MOTION.  
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0.   
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
Chairman Stuebner stated he spoke with staff regarding placing information on Channel 6 
regarding street work, specifically traffic calming measures and enforcement of cross-walks and 
mid-block crossings.  Ms. Van Anne questioned whether the mid-block signage was adequate  
because she almost was run over on Main Street.  Mr. Fera agreed it was an issue with a 
number of communities but the signage was the best control the Village has.   However, he 
could take a look and investigate any additional changes there.   
 
Ofc. Sembach was asked about an officer’s protocol for pulling someone over for a ticket.  
 
Mr. Wrobel asked to revisit the bike/pedestrian funding matter and reminded commissioners 
that Village Council was reviewing the budget.  Chairman Stuebner suggested he draft 
something for the council and circulate it to the commissioners prior to the next meeting.  Again, 
Chairman Stuebner voiced his frustration on this matter.  Mr. Fera reminded commissioners 
that the goal of the current traffic program was to incorporate traffic calming, safety, and 
pedestrian interventions in conjunction with roadway projects as he did not foresee separate 
funding to be set aside for such projects in the future. 
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Commissioners were reminded that the kick-off meeting for the second neighborhood traffic 
study was scheduled for Friday, September 14, 2012.  The study area is between Ogden and 
Warren Avenue and between Main and Lee Streets.  Other project updates followed, such as 
the county project taking place on 55th Street.  Someone suggested adding a bike lane to that 
project.   
 
Also brought up was the fact that traveling south on Main Street at Birch Street, the trees were 
blocking the light signal and they should be trimmed.  Mr. Fera stated he was working on it but 
delays continued.  He agreed there were concerns that emergency vehicles may not be able to 
activate the green signal through the tree limbs.  Another tree concern existed on westbound 
Claremont to Fairview.   
 
COMMUNICATIONS (See packet for any communications) 
 
ADJOURN 
 
MR. WROBEL MADE A MOTION TO ADJOURN THE MEETING AT 8:50 P.M.  MR. SARICKS 
SECONDED THE MOTION.  MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Celeste Weilandt, 
Recording Secretary 
(as transcribed from MP3 digital recording) 
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